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Dear Acting Captain Altorfer, 

Our office has completed its review of the materials related to Recommendation 27.5 that were submitted 
to us as part of the collaborative reform process. This package focused on SFPD training officers and 
supervisors on bias and cultural competency. After reviewing the package and information provided by 
the Department, the California Department of Justice finds as follows: 

Recommendation 27.5: All officers and supervisors should be fully trained on bias and 
cultural competency within 18 months of the release of this report. 

Response to 27.5: Since 2016 San Francisco's Department of Human Resources has been teaching an 
implicit bias courses to SFPD officers. Lieutenants, captains, and commanders were trained in 2016 in a 
sixteen-hour course, sergeants were trained in 2017 and 2018 in an eight-hour course, and recruits and 
police service aides (including new hires) began receiving the eight-hour training in 2017. The training 
continues presently with all new hires being trained. 

While the DHR program is a one-time class, SFPD has instituted its own internal trainings covering bias. 
That includes the Principled Policing training that began in 2017 as part of Advanced Officer training. 
Now all officers are required to attend the Principled Policing training every two years, as well as new 
officers in Basic Academy and new police service aides. The eight-hour class covers procedural justice 
and implicit bias through five modules: (1) The Interactive Nature Between Procedural Justice, 
Legitimacy, and Goals in Policing; (2) Expectations and Legitimacy; (3) Education and Training; (4) 
Historical and Generational Effects of Policing; and (5) Implicit Bias and Stereotypes. The Police 
Academy is currently creating a two-hour Principled Policing refresher course and a four-hour Bias and 
Racial Profiling course as part of the next Advanced Officer training in 2021/2022. 

Additionally, SFPD has incorporated elements of bias training within regular occurring roll-call training 
and in recruit training. Some of these roll-call trainings were Procedural Justice - Neutrality; Interacting 
with Transgender, Gender Variant, and Nonbinary Individuals; and Procedural Justice - Respect. Some 
of these recruit trainings are Racial Profiling, Cultural Competency, and Transgender Awareness. 

As of September 2020, ninety-eight percent of officers have completed their required bias training. The 
remaining two percent comprise recruits yet to receive training and individuals on various forms of leave 
or separation from SFPD. 

Based upon all of the above, the Department of Justice finds that SFPD is in substantial compliance with 
this recommendation. Please let us know if you have any questions or would like to discuss further. 



Thank you. 

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This communication with its contents may contain confidential and/or 
legally privileged information. It is solely for the use of the intended recipient(s). Unauthorized 

interception, review, use or disclosure is prohibited and may violate applicable laws including the 
Electronic Communications Privacy Act. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the 
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